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1. Call to Order. 

Mayor Dugatto called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

2. Pledge of Allegiance.
Mayor Dugatto led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

A moment of silence was held for Ron Russell
3. Roll Call. 
Mayor Dugatto requested roll call. 

The Board of Aldermen / Alderwomen members present were Barbara DeGennaro, Thomas Donofrio, Stephen Iacuone, Joseph DiMartino, Arthur Gerckens, Ronald Sill, Carmen DiCenso, Peter Olenoski and Tony Staffieri. 
4. Additions, Deletions, Corrections and Adoption of Agenda

No changes were made. 
5. Public Portion

Mark Anthony Izzo of Olivia Street – spoke regarding his CHRO hearing and noticed it was not on the agenda. Mayor Dugatto said it is an ongoing case and the City is not ready to discuss it further. He stated that it was his understanding that she would update the Board.
Diane Goodman – asked the Mayor what the CHRO complaint was about.
Fred Picroski – spoke regarding the RT 34 Bridge lanes and feels there were poorly thought out. He also stated that the car tax bills still haven’t been sent out. He asked the city to write to the Governor. He is disappointed that there is not going to be a lantern tour due to politics. 

Richard Dziekan spoke about item 7.2 MS4 and asked if they were already authorized to do the work and if the Board was voting on it after the fact. 

Laura Brezina – stated that cars are blocking the sidewalk in her neighborhood. Mr. Sill asked her to speak with the police about it. 

6. Approval of Minutes

6.1. Regular Meeting – July 27, 2017
Motioned by Mr. Sill, seconded by Mr. Olenoski and the motion carried. Mr. Donofrio, Mr. DiCenso, and Mr. Staffieri abstained. 

Mr. Iacuone noted that the footer has the wrong meeting date. 
6.2. Regular Meeting – August 24, 2017

Ms. DeGennaro motioned to approve the minutes with the following changes: Item 6.1 should state that she abstained and the page footer has page has wrong meeting date. Mr. Sill seconded.  And the motion carried. Mr. Olenoski and Mr. Gerckens abstained. 
7. Administrative & Appointments

7.1. Move to approve refund of excess taxes paid in the amount of $25.45 as recommended by the Tax Collector Denise Cesaroni

Motioned by Mr. Sill, seconded by Mr. Olenoski and the motion carried. 
7.2. MS4 Outfall Testing
Move to authorize Anchor Engineering Services, Inc. to complete required MS4 outfall testing to comply with EPA Docket No. CWS-208-R01-17-26 including required dry weather flow reporting due by October 1, 2017.

Motioned by Mr. Gerckens, seconded by Mr. Olenoski.
Ms. DeGennaro asked what the dollar amount was. Mayor Dugatto stated it was discussed at the Tax Board meeting and is $41,800.  Ms. DeGennaro asked if it was put out to bid per Charter.  Attorney Teodosio stated that the services came through the City Engineer. If the Board disagrees, he recommends that they waive the bidding requirements as these are directives that the City has to comply with by October 1, 2017. Ms. DeGennaro is concerned that these issues are always last minute. Attorney Teodosio said it took Mr. D’Amico some time to complete the six reports that were needed first. Mr. Donofrio said that the presentation was at the July meeting and not brought back to the Board until three days before the deadline.  Mr. Iacuone said that the WPCA always has to go out to bid even when they are under directives. Mr. Olenoski said the Board was all aware of it as it was brought up by Anthony and the Board needs to move forward.  Attorney Teodosio said that there is a disconnect between the BOA and BOAT and the two Boards need to be more streamlined. The Boards can communicate between meetings. 
Mr. Gerckens rescinded his motion and Mr. Olenoski rescinded his second. 

Mr. DiCenso motioned to move to authorize Anchor Engineering Services, Inc. to complete required MS4 outfall testing to comply with EPA Docket No. CWS-208-R01-17-26 including required dry weather flow reporting due by October 1, 2017 and to waive the bid process not to exceed $41,800. Mr. Olenoski seconded.

Mr. DiCenso rescinded his motion and Mr. Olenoski rescinded his second.
Mr. DiCenso moved to waive the bidding process to authorize Anchor Engineering Services, Inc. to complete required MS4 outfall testing to comply with EPA Docket No. CWS-208-R01-17-26 including required dry weather flow reporting due by October 1, 2017 not to exceed $41,800. Mr. Olenoski seconded.
Mr. McLiverty stated that both the BOAT and BOA would need to approve the bid waiver. 
Mr. DiCenso rescinded his motion and Mr. Olenoski rescinded his second.

Mr. Gerckens moved to authorize Anchor Engineering Services, Inc. to complete required MS4 outfall testing to comply with EPA Docket No. CWS-208-R01-17-26 including required dry weather flow reporting due by October 1, 2017.  Mr. Olenoski seconded. Mr. Iacuone asked for a friendly amendment to add “not to exceed $41,800.” Mr. Gerckens and Mr. Olenoski accepted the amendment and the motion carried.  

Ms. DeGennaro and Mr. Staffieri opposed. 

8. Committee Reports
8.1.  Blight Committee
8.1.1.  Move to add 1 Maple Avenue / Street to the Blight List.
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, Mr. DiMartino seconded and the motion carried. 
8.1.2. Move to add 64 Marshall Lane to the Blight List
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. DiMartino and the motion carried.
8.1.3. Move to remove 62 Mountain Street from the Blight List

Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. DiMartino and the motion carried

8.1.4. Move to remove Parcel 8-5-213 on Division Street from the Blight List
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. DiMartino and the motion carried

8.2. Community Relations
8.2.1.  Move to approve request to conduct a bon fire for Derby High School on Wednesday, November 22, 2017 at the Picnic Grove and further include that they contact fire department, fire marshal and police department. . 
Motioned by Mr. DeGennaro, seconded by Mr. Staffieri and the motion carried. 
8.2.2.  Update on Connecticut DEEP mandated repairs to spillways, dams, and retaining walls at Witek Park.
Mr. DeFala forwarded the Board the overall scope of the project. If they receive the grant, they will be able to work on this next year. Otherwise, it will take three years.  
8.2.3. Move to approve vendor permit Nicholas R. Coladonato of Vivint Solar.

Motioned by Ms. DeGennaro and Mr. Staffieri seconded.  Ms. DeGennaro noted that the included insurance certificate was not the appropriate one, but the Board had the one previously submitted. The motion carried. 
8.3. 
Operations & Procedures
8.3.1. Move to adopt policy permission to use the Derby Green by Derby non-profit organizations, Derby Schools, and Derby Veteran Organizations.
Motioned by Mr. Gerckens and seconded by Mr. Olenoski. Ms. DeGennaro said that she wanted language added for Derby churches, Derby Cultural Commission and other organization that are not 501c.  Mr. Olenoski asked if they could just remove the 501c part. 
Mr. Gerckens amended his motion to add the following organizations “Derby Fire Department, Derby Police Department, Derby Cultural Commission, Boy Scouts and Derby churches” and remove 501c.
The motion passed. 

8.4. Road Bond
8.4.1. Move to approve payment of the following invoices for the 2015 Road Bond and Emmett Avenue Project:
8.4.1.A.1. Baltazar Contractors, Inc. – Applications #1 - $188,195.00

Motioned by Mr. Sill, seconded by Mr. DiCenso and the motion carried. 

8.4.1.A.2. New Haven Register – Ad #1349300 – Invitation to Bid on Phase #4 - $683.00


Motioned by Mr. Sill, seconded by Mr. DiMartino and the motion carried. 
8.4.2. 2015 Road Bond Project – Phase 4 Update Only. 
Park Avenue is finished. Emmett Avenue is in process. 
9. Department Reports
9.1. Board of Education 
9.1.1. Motion that the Board of Aldermen authorize the Superintendent of Schools to submit the School Security Competitive Grant to the State Department of Education.

Motioned by Ms. DeGennaro, seconded by Mr. Staffieri and the motion carried. 

Mr. DiCenso said that this Friday will be the last game on the existing field. Dr. Conway said that people are asking if they can take pieces of the field. He is researching the way other towns have handled situations like this and they will bring recommendations back to the Board of Aldermen. In the meantime, they are asking that people not remove pieces of the field at Friday night’s game.  Dr. Conway stated that none of this would be possible without Commissioner DeFala. Additionally, the concession stand will be open as well. 
9.2. Cultural Commission 

Ms. DeGennaro stated that the farmers market is coming to an end and asked if they have the revenue report. Ms. Brezina said it would be available for next month. 
9.3. Public Works
Mr. Donofrio asked about the dirt road at Witek Park and their conversation about turning it into a trail.  Mr. DeFala said that he spoke with the Ansonia commissioner and they are open to discussing it further. Mr. Iacuone asked about the repainting of the several fire lanes. Mr. DeFala stated that they are all on the list to be repainted.  
9.4. Building Department

Nothing was discussed. 
9.5. Facilities Inspectors
Nothing was discussed. 
9.6. Fire Marshal

Nothing was discussed. 
9.7. Fire Department

Nothing was discussed. 
9.8. Office of Emergency Management
Nothing was discussed. 

9.9. Parking Division
Nothing was discussed. 

9.10. Police Department
Mr. Olenoski asked if the server would be in house or in the cloud.  Chief Narowski said there are currently no funds available. 

9.11. Water Pollution Control Authority
Nothing was discussed. 

9.12. Chief of Staff
Nothing was discussed. 

9.13. Corporation Counsel Update
Ms. DeGennaro asked about the blight agreement for the Sentinel Hill Road house. The Blight Committee will discuss it further. 
9.14. Storm Ambulance Corp
Nothing was discussed. 

9.15. Parks and Recreation 
Nothing was discussed. 

9.16. Revolving Loan Fund
Nothing was discussed. 

9.17. Counsel to Planning and Zoning Commission
Nothing was discussed. 

9.18. Website Report of Tickets for the Month

Nothing was discussed. 

9.19. Finance Director

Nothing was discussed. 

10. Other Committee Reports

10.1. Capital Planning Commission
Nothing was discussed. 

10.2. Infrastructure Committee

Nothing was discussed. 

10.3. Building Committee for Athletic Complex 
10.4. Building Committee for Field House and Baseball Field

Dr. Conway stated that both Committees are moving forward and meeting regularly. 
11. New Business

11.1. Move to approve request of St. Mary-St. Michael School to conduct their annual Walk-A-Thon fundraiser at the DeFilippo Field Track at Ryan Sports Complex on Thursday, October 19, 2017.
Friendly amended by Ms. DeGennaro that they contact Storm Ambulance
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. Sill and the motion carried. 
11.2. Move to approve request of Derby Cultural Commission to conduct the annual Halloween Event at the Derby Green on Sunday, October 22, 2017 from 1:00 pm to 7:00 pm.
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. DiMartino and the motion carried.
11.3. Move to approve the use of a City Hall meeting room by the Connecticut Young Democrats and its affiliates and the Connecticut Young Republicans and its affiliates provided there are no scheduling conflicts with City boards or commissions and which scheduling shall be coordinated through the Town Clerk’s office. 
Motioned by Mr. DiCenso, seconded by Mr. Olenoski and the motion carried.

12. Old Business
12.1. Move to approve contract agreement between the City of Derby and United Illuminating regarding the conversion of Street Lights to LED
Moved by Mr. DiCenso and seconded by Mr. Gerckens.  

Ms. DeGennaro stated that last month the Board approved the contract with paragraph 6 removed.  United Illuminating has refused to sign the contract and will not remove paragraph 6. Attorney Teodosio will need to meet with UI to discuss a compromise because the City cannot violate the Collective Bargaining Agreement with the Police Department. 
Mr. DiCenso and Mr. Gerckens rescinded their motions and Mr. Sill motioned to table, Ms. DeGennaro seconded and the motion carried. Mr. Donofrio recused. 

13. Executive Session 
13.1. Hammonasset Construction, LLC v. City of Derby – Pending Litigation
13.2. 38 Commerce Street – Terms of Sale
13.3. 201 Hawkins Street – Discussion and Possible Action
Motion to enter into executive session and invite Attorney Teodosio by Mr. Staffieri, second by Mr. Donofrio and the motion carried at 8: 11 PM.  
The meeting reopened to the public at 8:40 PM. 
14. Regular Session Action from Executive Session 
14.1. Hammonasset Construction, LLC v. City of Derby – Discussion and Possible Action 
No action. 
14.2. 38 Commerce Street – Discussion and Possible Action

No action. 
14.3. 201 Hawkins Street – Discussion and Possible Action

 No action. 
15. Adjournment

Mr. Sill motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Staffieri and the motion carried at 8:41 PM. 
Respectfully submitted,

Terri Kuskowski

These minutes are subject to the Board’s approval at their next scheduled meeting. 
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